
The New Kid

by nico-is-my-child

Category: Percy Jackson and the Olympians
Genre: Hurt-Comfort, Romance
Language: English
Status: In-Progress
Published: 2016-04-22 03:10:33
Updated: 2016-04-26 23:27:49
Packaged: 2016-04-27 13:41:55
Rating: T
Chapters: 4
Words: 5,073
Publisher: www.fanfiction.net
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different lives. Both are broken. Will they be able to heal each
other. Or will they only break each other more. Only one way to find
out. High School AU. Solangelo.

    1. Chapter 1: The Boy With The Sad Eyes

_Hi! Hope you enjoy the story_.

Will POV

I wake up at 6:30 just like normal. I jump out of bed and get into
the shower. I hum an upbeat tune as I clean myself off. The warm
water wakes me up. I get out and begin to brush my teeth. It's Monday
so I have a test today, but I'm sure I'll pass it since its in my
Greek class. I spit the excess water from my mouth and smile in the
mirror, examining my pearly whites. I then fix my golden hair. Once
I'm done I look at myself again and almost faint with how good I
look. I turn back to my room and grab my uniform. I slip into my
white button up shirt and black pants. I then put on my black tie and
matching blazer. I look in the mirror and I am in awe at how stunning
I look. I do the finger snap gun thing to my reflection and go to the
kitchen. My dad has already left for work but he left me a note that
said to have a good day, and that he would pick me up from school. I
smile and walk to the cabinet, pull out a poptart and stuff it in my
bathroom bag. I grab my bag and key then leave the house.

I walk for about five minutes then I can see my school. I begin
walking toward the doors to the school when I hear my name being
called. I turn around and see my lab partner running up to me, his
blond hair messy and in his face. "Hey dude. So can you please let me
borrow your science notes? I need to copy them down before class." He
says. "Sure. Why do look so messy today?" I ask, pulling out my
journal and handing it to Jason. He took and smiled. "Well I woke up
very late this morning and I had no coffee. Plus I stayed up all



night trying to finish my Latin project." He says in an exasperated
voices. He claps his hand on my shoulder saying a goodbye before
running into the school. Over the past few months Jason and I had got
close because he was dating my best friend. Piper. During the first
weeks of their relationship Jason had been keeping an eye on me. I
knew he thought I was in love with Piper. One day after school he
came up to my locker and asked me about it. He asked if I had
feelings for her and I just said that she's not my type. It's true.
Piper isn't my type. Then he asked me what my types was. I looked him
straight in the eye and said, "I like someone who doesn't have boobs.
Or a vagina." Jason looked so relieved. He pulled me into a hug and
said thank God.

I shake my head smiling and humming to myself as I make my way to
class. I enter the English room and sit in the very front row. Class
hasn't started yet and the room is empty except for me and a small
kid-to small to be in an 11th grade class room-who is reading a very
large book. He must be new because this is the first time I've ever
even seen him. His hair falls in front of his eyes, but not in the
messy way that Jason's did. It looked almost intentional. His small
hands had a firm grip on the book he was reading. He is skinny. To
skinny even. His cheeks are slightly hollow and his fingers to thin.
He looks up and catches me staring. I almost gasp when I see his
face, fully. His skin is pale, but you can tell that he once had a
tan. His nose is small and cute. It reminds me of a cat. His lips are
a pale pink. His eyes are the most breath-taking thing I have ever
seen. They are the colour of milk chocolate, and I can see the
sadness hiding in them. He must be feeling awkward with me staring at
him because he says, "Can I help you with something?" His voice is
firm but polite. "Sorry it's just I haven't seen you here before. Are
you new?" I ask, needing to know the boy with the sad eyes. He nods
his head and opens his mouth to say something when Piper storms in
and stands directly in front of me.

"I am so angry. My mom wants me to . . ." I stopped listening to
Piper complain about her high maintenance mother and turn my
attention back to the boy. He has reverted his eyes back his book. He
looks up, and for just a second, we make eye contact. I notice that
his face is tense and realise that the boy doesn't smile much. I make
a vow to myself that I will change that. I am going to make the boy
smile.

As Piper finishes her story about her mom she slides into the seat
next to me and gets ready for class. Soon after the bell rings and
students pile into the room and take their seats. Our teacher, a
young lady by the name of Miss. Artemis walks into the classroom and
everyone goes silent. Miss. Artemis may not look like much but she is
absolutely terrifying when she gets mad. She sits down at her desk
and begins to call roll. After she calls Pipers name she says, " Nico
di Angelo." The boy looks up from his book and says, "Here." His name
is beautiful. He looks at me for a second then returns his gaze to
his book. Soon she calls, "William Solace." I cringe when she's my
full name. She always does that. "Here" I say. One more minute and
she is done with roll. She stands up and begins to speak in a
comforting voice, "Well we have a lot to do today but first I would
like to acknowledge that we have a new student. Nico please tell us
about yourself." It's obvious that Nico wasn't expecting her to call
him out because he practically drops the book he's holding. Miss.
Artemis makes a rising gesture with her arms telling him to stand. He
gets out of his chair awkwardly and begins to speak quite



confidently, which surprises me since he almost dropped his book
before. "Hi I'm Nico. I was born in Italy and then moved to America
when I was eight with my older sister Bianca." "Does your name have a
special meaning in Italian?" Miss. Artemis asks. I see him smirk as
he pushes his hair from his eyes. "Angel of Death." Everyone in the
room looked around at each other as if check that they heard him
right. Angel of Death?! That is so dark. But it seems to only make me
more interested in him. "Well that's nice." Miss. Artemis says
awkwardly. Nico sits back down as our lesson began. He takes out his
journal and starts to take notes. He writes so fast it's scary. I
glance at his hands again and wonder how old he is. He can't be more
than fifteen.

Soon the class is over and he is the first to slip out of the room.
He moves so fast. I grab my things and run after him. When I finally
catch him he just looks at me and says, " Can I help you with
something?" I laugh a little knowing he said the same thing he said
to me earlier. "I just wanted to know if you wanted any help to show
you around the school?" I say in a bubbly voice. "No thanks. I looked
around this morning." He says. _Shit_ "Well you should sit with me at
lunch. My other friends won't mind. I mean if you don't want to you
don't have to but if you don't know where to sit just find me." I say
with a small wink. Before he can answer I walk away smiling.

    2. Chapter 2: The Boy Talks

Will POV

I sit in the uncomfortable blue chair trying to focus on the damn
Greek test in front of my face, but all I can do is think about the
possibility that Nico will sit with me at lunch. If he does then
maybe we can be friends. And I will admit that I find him absolutely
gorgeous. I mean really he is flawless. Almost as flawless as me. I
chuckle a bit to myself. Then I remember I am supposed to be doing a
test. I sigh a really loud, dramatic sigh that everyone laughs at. I
look at the clock and give a huge smile when I see that we have two
minutes left in class. I start to pack up my things and the other
students do the same. I look behind me and see Leo, Jason's bestie,
asleep. I throw a wadded up piece of paper at him. It hits him right
in the ear. He jolts awake and falls to the floor. Everyone cracks
up. Leo stays on the floor until class is over.

I wait for him to get up so we can walk to the lunch room like
always. As we walk he tells me about the dream he was having just
before. "I was in the Hunger Games. But I WAS Katniss. So I was
sitting in a tree trying to saw the trackerjacker nest off the tree
when they started to attack me. Then you threw the paper at me and I
thought I was about to die!" He says. "I loved that part in the
book." I say remembering it. We continue to talk until we reach the
cafeteria. We head to our table and find that Piper and Jason are
already there. Since Jason was here Percy Jackson and his girlfriend
Annabeth Chase are there to. They are nice enough I guess, but we
aren't friends like I am with Leo and Jason. Leo and I sit down and
talk about random stuff with our friends. I keep looking around for
the small boy called Nico but I can't seem to find him. I finally
give up and turn my attention back to my friends.

Leo is telling them about his dream when I feel a small tap on my
shoulder. I turn to see the chocolate eyes looking back at me. "Do



you mind if I sit here?" He asks. I move over so he sits next to me.
His presence is welcomed with silence. My friends look at him oddly,
as if they had never expected a new person to sit with us. Jason
breaks the silence by turning to Nico and asking him questions. "So
your new right? I'm Jason. This is Piper, Leo, Percy, and Annabeth."
"I'm Nico di Angelo." "What grade are you in?" Jason asks. "Tenth."
Nico answers. "No way! Your like thirteen." Jason exclaims. " I'm
fifteen actually." Nico says with a slight smile. "Really? Wow. Well
do you have a girlfriend?" Jason asks. I pay very close attention to
the answer. "No. I like boys. And I move way to much to have a
boyfriend so I will probably be single for the rest of my life." He
says with a hint of emotion showing. How could he still be single?
Any guy would be stupid not to ask him out. Damn even girls probably
think he's hot. "Why do you move so much?" Piper asks. "Well when I
moved here from Italy with my mom and sister it was because my mom
was sick and my sister and I need to live with my dad. So we moved in
with my dad, his wife, and my half sister. My stepmother died five
years ago, and since then my dad has been trying to get away from the
memory of her I guess. I don't really know but it sucks." Nico says
with a sigh. He then notices the book that Annabeth is reading,
reaches into his bag and pulls out the same book. It's an epic called
The Odyssey. They begin to rapidly talk about people named Odysseus
and Polyphemus. Nico looks genuinely happy, though he doesn't give a
true smile. I look at him and then get a great idea.

"Hey guys, how about we all come over to my house tonight and have a
game night? Please please please!? My dad won't mind." I say. "I'll
be there." Piper says. "Me too." Jason adds. "Of course I'll be
there." Leo says. Percy and Annabeth are going to dinner with Mrs.
Jackson, so they can't come. I turn to Nico waiting for his answer.
He looked at me confused then seemed to realise I want him to come
to. "Oh! Um I don't know if my dad will let me. He super strict he
may let me go if he met you." He says. I smile, "Alright then after
school I will talk to your dad so you can come." Nico seems surprised
that I have agreed to meet his dad but he shakes his head okay.

The rest of the day goes by fast. I skip PE and go to hide in the
library. I fall asleep and wake to discover that I have missed two
full periods plus 30 minutes of my seventh period. "Fuck fuck fuck
fuck!" I whisper as I run to my class. I burst in through the door
and find that my history class is reading textbooks and answering
questions together. There is only one open seat left and its right
next to Nico di Angelo. As I begin to walk to the seat the teacher
stops me. "You fell asleep in the library, didn't you?" He asks.
"Yes." I say. "Just sit down and your work." He says irritated. I
slide into the seat next to Nico and see that he is done with the
assignment and is writing something in a journal. He looks up at me
and gives a weak smile. I start up some friendly conversation. "So
you seen any hot guys around?" I ask. "Not really." He says. I grip
my heart in mock pain. "How dare you say that. I am very hot. Like
super hot." I say fake crying. "I am so sorry Mr. Cocky. I didn't
know. Please forgive me." He grabs hold of my hand and kisses it as
if I'm a king and he's begging for forgiveness. I laugh, "I think we
can work something out." I say quietly. Suddenly I realize how close
our faces are. I could easily kiss him but we are in public. He seems
to understand this to and pulls his face away and back on his
journal. I begin to curse life for being unfair. We could have had a
great moment but no. Life has to suck. Wait why do I care so much? I
just met this boy. He probably doesn't have much interest in me. But
I have interest in him. I'm pretty sure I would do almost anything



for him, which is a problem. I need to calm down. I'm just making a
crush into something more.

But as the class rolls on Nico and I exchange glances and we flirt
constantly. It's obvious that Nico likes me to. But it's also
painfully obvious to me that I don't just like this boy. I love him.
Is it even possible to love someone you just met? I tell myself it's
not, but I know I'm lying to myself because I'm sure that one day I'm
going to marry this boy.

    3. Chapter 3: Nirvana shirts and Dragons

Will POV

I stand outside the school with Leo and his girlfriend Calypso. I am
waiting for Nico to come outside so I can go talk to his dad, but Leo
and Calypso are in a screaming match over their shop project.
"Calypso! How could we even make a cave?" Leo yells. "We carve it out
of wood! It's original. No one else is going to make a cave. We could
add gemstones on the inside roof so it looks like crystals." Calypso
yells back. "But I want to make a boat! Or a table! We could make a
table that can walk and talk! Come on that's great idea!" Leo pleas.
"You know what. Why don't we make a dragon. A big beautiful Dragon!
You can build it and I will design it! Deal!" Calypso screams. "Damn
women I love you!" Leo screams back. He dips her dancer style and
gives her a big messy kiss. I stand shocked at what I just witnessed.
"How do you two not kill each other?" I ask perplexed. "Our
personalities balance each other." Calypso says. She gives him one
more kiss then leaves to start designing the Dragon. Leo and I start
to talk about why Snape is a brilliant character but a terrible
person when I feel a light tap on my shoulder. I spin around to see
the sad chocolate eyes looking at me. "My dad is over there." Nico
points at a tall man in a business suit. He has jet black hair,
nothing like Nico's. His face shape is almost identical to Nico's,
but his eyes are as dark as the night sky. He looks cold and
judgmental, but he has a small smile on his face and his eyes are
welcoming. Nico grabs my wrist and pulls me toward the man. "Dad this
is Will. He wants to know if I can go to his house tonight." Nico
says. The man turns to me and gives a slight smile as he extends his
hand. "Hello Will. I'm Nico's father, Mr. di Angelo." "Hi." I say
suddenly nervous. "So dad can I go to his house?" Nico asks. "Are you
staying the night?" Nico's father says. "Yes." I say a bit to fast.
"Well is an adult going to be there?" Mr. di Angelo says. "Yes. My
dad will be there." I say. "Well alright. Bye Nico. I'll see you
tomorrow." He says. Nico and I go back over to Leo. "So?" Leo says.
"I'm coming." Nico says happily. We stand there talking for ten
minutes, when Leo says that he will see us later.

"So where do you live?" Nico asks. "I live a couple streets down
there," I say pointing to the right, "My house is the small sky blue
one." "It sounds nice." Nico says longingly. I wonder what his house
is like. We sit in silence until my dad pulls up and calls my name.
"Come on. That's my dad." I say getting up, grabbing my bag. Nico
follows me to the small yellow convertible. "So who are you?" Dad
says as we are getting in. "I'm Nico di Angelo." Nico says. I realise
that he always introduces himself by saying his full name. "Nice name
kid." Dad says. He then speeds off to our house. As he pulls in I see
Jason's car already pulled in the drive way. We get out and head
inside and see Piper ordering a pizza and Jason watching tv. "Only



pepperoni." I remind Piper. She nods. Nico looks a little scared.
"Well welcome to my amazing house." I say spreading my arms. A pillow
hits me in the face. "MY amazing house." Dad yells. "Whatever.
Anyways you can take any food, as long as it doesn't have my dad's
name on it, and you can sit anywhere. I would claim a spot now
because the last person who doesn't have a spot gets the really
uncomfortable chair." I say. Nico looks around then he walks to the
window seat and lays down. I chuckle to myself then go to my bedroom
to change out of the uniform. I put on my favourite pajamas. They are
light blue with little yellow suns covering them. I walk to the
living room to see the pizza has arrived and so has Leo and our other
friend Frank. He used to go to school with us but he moved. Jason and
Piper have changed as well and Leo and Frank are about to.

I look at Nico still sitting in the the little niche with his uniform
on. I went over and grab his wrist bringing him to my bedroom. I shut
the door and walk to my dresser. "What are you doing?" Nico says
staring at me. "You need something to sleep in and I have plenty of
clothes." I say. "Will I am a very short and skinny person. You are a
very tall and built person. Anything you own is going to be to big
for me." Nico says, a hint of amusement in his voice. "You may not no
this, but I am amazing. I can, and will, find some pajamas for you to
wear." I say rummaging in the drawer trying to find some old pjs. I
finally find a nice pair of green pants and an old Nirvana shirt
(which I think is Percys). Nico grabs them and begins to undress. He
removes his shirt first. His skin is even paler then his face. He has
muscles but they go unnoticed in clothes. He is skinny but not so
skinny that he looks sick. His collar bone is very distinguished. He
catches me staring at him and pulls on the shirt. Then he took off
his pants and put on the other ones in a matter of seconds. "Do they
fit?" I ask him. "Yes." He says. I fist pump the air Breakfast Club
style then lead Nico back to the kitchen.

Nico goes and talks to Jason. He says something that makes Jason
laugh and wrap him in a hug, screaming about how adorable Nico is. I
can't help but get slightly jealous. I am supposed to be the one
hugging Nico. Nico laughs a little and continues his conversation
with Jason just as Piper comes up to me to talk about what she should
wear to the spring fling. I'm not paying attention though. I try to
listen in on Nico and Jason's conversation but I can't hear
them.

New goal! Figure out what they are talking about!

    4. Chapter 4: Kissing the Sun

Nico POV

I woke up this morning thinking I would, once again, be the weird new
kid that no one would want to talk to. So with this in mind I went to
my first period expecting everyone to ignore me. I had gotten to
school an hour early so I started to read my book. When someone
finally came into the class I felt their eyes on me. Annoyed I looked
up to see that it was a sexy blonde dude. Never, in a million years,
did I think that he would invite me to stay at his house. So when he
did I told him my dad was strict (even though he isn't) to give him a
chance to back out. He didn't so I accepted. Now I sit in his living
room with four other teenagers, not including Will, eating pizza and
watching High School Musical.



I feel awkward because everyone in this house is attractive. Leo is
tall, his tan arms muscular. Jason is taller than Leo by a few inches
and build a bit more buff. Wills dad is hot too with short blonde
hair and blue eyes. But by far the hottest one is Will. I look over
at him. He is taller than Jason. His hair falls to his chin in long
wavy strands. You can cut your finger on his jawline it is so sharp.
His cheekbones are well defined and his angular nose is amazing. He
has a long neck, big hands, and big feet. He is just so dang
beautiful. "Nico! What are you staring at?" Piper says loudly. I whip
my head back at her and try to remember what it was we were taking
about. "Sorry I get distracted easily. What were you saying?" I say
mentally scolding myself for letting Will and his cheekbones distract
me. "I was asking if you've ever had a boyfriend?" she says. Everyone
in the room turns their attention toward me. I blush "No. I move
around to much." I say. "So have you ever been on a date or kissed
anyone?" she inquires. "Yes I've been on dates and I've kissed
people. I have never had a second date though." I say. "Why not? I
mean I know you're gay but I still find you extremely attractive."
She says. I don't find it surprising that she thinks I'm attractive.
Most girls do. "That's the problem. I'm gay but the only time I have
been open about it in school was today. So I have dated girls in the
past. No offense Piper, but I hated going on dates with girls. It was
so weird because I knew they liked me but I didn't like them, so at
most of my other schools I was pretty much known as a player." I
explain. "Awww. My little cutie pie. We have got to get you a date."
Jason says getting up and hugging me again. "I told you. I move too
much to be in a relationship." I say. "I didn't say we need to get
you a boyfriend. We need to get you a date," Jason says pulling out a
notepad and pencil, "What's your type?"

My eyes shoot over to Will. He is my type. He looks up and sees me
staring. He winks at me and my heart melts. I realize that he knows I
like him. And that he may even like me too. I smirk and describe the
exact opposite of Will, just to tease him. "Well I like dark hair and
green eyes. That is very hot. Also about your height, Jason, and . .
. athletic." I turn my head back at Will to see his mouth dropped. I
wink at him. "So in other words Percy?" Leo says. "Yep." I say. Jason
turns to Will, "Didn't you date a guy who looked like that a year
ago." Jason asks. "Yeah but he's nineteen now. Too old for Nico."
Will says. "Wait. Will is gay. Nico is gay. It's perfect." Says
Piper. "Well I've only just met Will." I say starting to get slightly
nervous. "Okay true, but you've never kissed a boy right? Well kiss
Will. Just to be able to say you did it. I mean you are fifteen." She
says. I'm really nervous now. I look to Will for help but only get a
wink back in return. "What do you think Will?" Jason asks. "I think
Nico would be lucky to have me be his first boy kiss." He says
getting up and walking over to sit next to me. Why am I so nervous?
I've kissed a ton of girls in the past. Why should this be any
different? Because you're gay idiot.

Will grabs my chin and pulls it so that I'm looking up at him. We
stay like this until Leo tells us to hurry up. Will leans down and
places his soft lips on mine. The feeling of our mouths moving
together is amazing. Will moves his hands to my waist and I wrap my
arms around his neck. He tilts his head to deepen the kiss then
brushes his tongue against my bottom lip. I open my mouth and he
begins to explore. I lace my fingers in his hair. With our mouths and
tongues dancing I have forgot that we are in front of four other
people. I hear a gasp when Will begins to kiss my jawline and push



him away panting. "Well you two sure do like each other don't ya?"
Leo says. Will stands up, panting lightly, "Maybe." He says, then
goes to the kitchen to grab a slice of pizza. Everyone laughs except
me. I still feel him on my lips, his hands on my waist pulling me
closer. Soon the laughing dies down and we start to talk again. No
one mentions the kiss but I know everyone is still thinking about
it.

Soon it's twelve and Jason is asleep on the floor, spooning Leo's
sleeping body. Will, Piper and I are talking about what we looked
like when we were kids. "I'm telling you two. I was flawless." Will
says throwing his hair behind his shoulder. I laugh and Piper rolls
his eyes. "What about you Sunshine?" Will says. "Don't call me
Sunshine," I say, "I had a nice Italian tan and short hair. Those are
the only different things about me." I say. "Right. You were born in
Italy. What's it like there?" Piper asks. "It's beautiful compared to
America. I'm from Venice. Also the food there was amazing. You will
never go hungry in Italy. One day, when I'm out of school, I'm going
to back there and live in my mother's house. She left in my father's
name until my sister Bianca or I want to move in to it." I say
dreaming about the days when my mother was alive. "Why did you
leave?" Piper asks. "Well my mom and dad were together for four
years. They had Bianca after two years then me in another two years.
After I was born my dad had to leave and come back here because of
his job. He wanted my mother to come with him to but she loved Italy.
So he left. He visited us at least once a year. Then when I was seven
my mother got cancer. She was in and out of the hospital all the
time. Once she knew her time was up she sent Bianca and I here to
live with our dad, stepmother and sister Hazel." I say. Piper hugs me
and tells me how sorry she is. Then she lays down and goes to
sleep.

"So you tired?" Will asks. "Yeah." I say. He gets up and kisses me
softly then settles on the couch. I sit shocked. There is no way I'm
going to sleep tonight.

End
file.


